VERMONT LEAGUE OF CITIES AND TOWNS
BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING
Thursday, November 9, 2023
MINUTES
VLCT Board Members Present (in person): Jessie Baker, Bill Fraser, Michael Hogan, Ann Lawless.
VLCT Board Members Present (via Zoom): Mike Doenges, Julie Hance, Delsie Hoyt, Charlie Hancock, Kristine Lott, MaryAnn Goulette, Nikki Stevens, Georgette Wolf-Ludwig
Guests Present: Rebecca Sameroff, Deputy Commissioner, Vermont Department of Taxes
Guests Present (Via Zoom): Lisa Wright, Vermont Assessors and Listers Association, President, Emily Kornheiser of Brattleboro, Chair, House Ways and Means, 
VLCT Staff Present: Ted Brady, Seth Abbene, Josh Hanford, and Jeremy Weiss.
VLCT Staff Present (via Zoom): Abby Friedman, Jim Burke, Jessi Hill
Agenda Item #1: Call to order by the President; Introductions of New Members and Guests
President Bill Fraser called the meeting to order at 12:21 p.m. and asked for introductions of the board members and others present.
Agenda Item #2: Additions and Deletions to the Agenda
Bill Frasier, hearing no changes, moved the agenda as printed.
Agenda Item #3: Consent Agenda
Mike Hogan moved to adopt the consent agenda, including the VLCT Board Meeting Minutes of September 26, 2023, November Personnel Report, purchase of 2 vehicles totaling 74,446, amended auto policy, amended travel policy, health, and dental addendum, and amended personnel policies to reflect new harassment law. Ann Lawless seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 
Agenda Item #4: Property Tax Valuation Discussion
Emily Kornheiser of Brattleboro, Chair House Ways and Means was not present to begin her presentation. Ted began his organizational update. No action was taken on the organizational update, and the Board returned to the Property Tax Valuation discussion upon Emily’s arrival. 
Bill asked for another round of introductions and discussed the interest the VLCT Board has in property tax valuation. Ted reminded the board that VLCT had testified in January to Rep. Kornheiser’s committee that VLCT supported two key changes to the property valuation system:  enabling a more regional approach to reappraisals and an accompanying scheduled timeline for appraisals. 
Rep. Kornheiser shared why she led her committee to pass Act 68 (then H 480). Rep. Kornheiser identified some of the problems the legislature was tasked to solve including drafting a bill to address the lack of capacity at the local level to find people to do reappraisals and the large number of towns under reappraisal order. She also shared that the committee had hoped to study a land value tax. Rep. Kornheiser went on to discuss a separate bill drafted that would in a more systemic way address some of the non-homestead issues. She shared she was hopeful the collaboration between the Department of Taxes, and Legislature and municipalities would lead to recommended solutions this coming session. 
Rebecca Sameroff, Deputy Commissioner Vermont Department of Taxes, shared that the Department currently has an RFP out to do a portion of the work called for in Act 68 – including finding a national contractor to report back on valuation and best practices going on in other jurisdictions. She discussed what the Tax department is doing currently to explore how other jurisdictions deal with statewide property valuation and how they are engaging stakeholders to become more informed. She stressed the contractor process is only a portion of the required Act 68 process, and that this will be a two-year process. They have a plan to report back to the legislature the costs associated with this possible new system, costs for contracting, training, and an analysis of the current per parcel fee to support a new statewide reappraisal office if that is merited from results of the report. 
Lisa Wright shared her concerns about the consequences of a centralized state property tax valuation system. She suggested the VTPIE rollout shows the state may not be able to manage a centralized system; that VALA supports a reappraisal schedule; that VALA has concerns about loss of local control; and that local officials shouldn’t be asked to defend a state appraisal.  She also asked how the appeals process would work and expressed concern about potential conflicts of interest. She said the average taxpayer has easy access to the current appeals system, and that a state system would be much more difficult to access. Lisa also raised concerns that the estimated cost of requiring appraisal every 6 years has been underestimated.
MaryAnn Goulette raised concerns about the cost of reappraisals, specifically defending against appeals. West Rutland spent upwards of 100k defending against appeals from large companies, with no financial help from the state. 
Mayor Lott asked whether thoughts about equity have been addressed. She expressed concern that the system would be based on data that doesn’t consider variances in property investments. 
Charlie expressed his concerns about the capacity of the Tax department to do all of this work citing the fact that the Current Use Program still has hundreds of appeals that haven’t been considered. Rep. Kornheiser mentioned staffing and funding for training new staff and retaining old staff is a big part of the current bill in the house.
Mike Hogan expressed concern about the appeals process and the idea of having a statewide office for appraisals and appeals, noting there just is not enough people experienced to do this work.
Bill expressed concern having reappraisal every 6 years as it is already challenging to do it every 10 years. Is the state going to bear the cost of all of this or will Montpelier chip in their $300k but have no control over the process? Rep Kornheiser expressed generally if they are proposing for the state to do this work the cost would be borne by the state. Rebecca Sameroff mentioned there currently is a mechanism that pays towns for reappraisal on a per parcel basis. While they have heard this payment pays maybe half of the cost this is something that should be looked at.
At 1:43 p.m. the Board took a break. No business was conducted during the break. The Board reconvened at 1:50 p.m.
The board then discussed what they had heard and what next steps to take. Ted stated that he’d like to see the commitments to consider alternatives to a state centralized system and to listen to municipal concerns made during the discussion codified in legislation. Ted proposed writing a letter requesting the Legislature direct the Tax Department to do a cost benefit analysis of any proposed plan they come up with, invite municipal officials to help make the legislatively-required recommendation, and broaden the legislative charge to include amending the existing system.  He suggested a similar letter go to the Tax Department. 
Jessie Baker asked if there was an appetite to address in writing what the Board sees as the problems that are needing a solution? She shared that she’d like to see a better system of how we appraise and assess unique things like utilities, airports, malls, and ski areas, adding that those should be assessed at the state level as opposed to the local level.
Georgette shared concerns about the Tax Department saying they are going to engage and collaborate with interested parties whether they are going to do what they say. Our experience with VTPIE suggests otherwise, so perhaps that should be added to Ted’s letter. 
Bill expressed support for the letter included in the Board packet. Ted committed to updating the letter to reflect the conversation and share it with the Executive Committee and interested parties.  
Agenda Item #5: Operational Update
Ted discussed the Recruitment Services RFP; UVM Vermont Local Government Institute; the work plan tracker; and the municipal law enforcement study. Ted announced we are at a little more than $9 million in losses from the flood from about 50 municipalities. Ted shared an update on work PACIF is doing with the Bond Bank to create a subsidized loan program to help municipalities that suffered flood zone losses uncovered by PACIF.
Agenda Item #6: Break
The board took a break prior to agenda item #5.
Agenda Item #7: 2023 Q3 Financial Report
Seth Abbene presented the Q3 Financial Report and answered questions from the board. 
Jessie Baker moved to accept the Q3 financial report. Mike Hogan seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. 
Seth Abbene then gave a presentation on VLCT cash and working capital stemming from the conversation that occurred at a previous board meeting. Bill Frasier asked for a straw poll to gauge the board’s comfort with VLCT following our existing investment policy, which allows for some risk tolerance. No objections were heard. No formal action was taken to change course. 
Agenda Item #8: VLCT Board Organizational Actions
Ted Brady talked about setting the Board schedule and asked for a motion to approve the schedule. He did mention this is a shorter board schedule than in previous years. Ted then discussed the proposed committee appointments.
Ted reviewed proposed appointments of the equity committee as well as the proposed charter changes. Ted did flag one issue for the board where the bylaws of the board say legislators are not permitted to join the VLCT Board. He noted the equity committee charter states the committee will follow the rules of the VLCT Board. One possible appointee, Josie Levitt, is a legislator from the Town of Grand Isle who is also on the Selectboard. 
Jessie Baker expressed support for the new proposed meeting schedule but added in February and May there may be a need to convene the Board to discuss substantive legislative priorities and issues that will inevitably arise.
Georgette asked to move the nominating meeting to March 7th as the 6th is the day after Town Meeting and a presidential primary.
Mayor Doenges moved to accept all the recommendations including the new VLCT Board schedule, VLCT Board committee appointments, Equity Committee nominations, and the Equity Committee charter changes. Mary Ann seconded the motion. The motion was approved unanimously. 
Agenda Item #9: Legislative Update
Josh Hanford provided the 2024 VLCT Municipal Legislative Priorities. 
Nikki Stevens expressed support for legislative priorities for unhoused people which has been a big issue in Bradford. 
Bill expressed his support for the priorities around public safety, increasing support for municipalities to do the kinds of improvements like water and sewer development. 
Julie Hance asked about prioritizing, supporting, retaining, and attracting EMT’s? Ted suggested maybe the answer is to support the findings of the EMS study currently going on. 
Josh said he’ll bring the priorities back to the next Board Meeting for formal adoption. 
Agenda Item#10: Executive Session
No executive session was needed.
Agenda Item #11 Other Business
Ted announced Town Fair is tentatively scheduled for 10-11th of October in Killington. He said he anticipated the VLCT Board of Directors business meeting occurring Thursday October 11th. 
Agenda Item #12 Adjourn
At 3:15 pm Georgette Wolf-Ludwig moved to adjourn. Mike Hogan seconded the motion and the meeting adjourned.
Respectfully submitted,
Jeremy Weiss
Membership and Administrative Coordinator
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